ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 17

February 1, 2009

From:  John Hoffmann

2008 TRAFFIC STATS:  You might be interested, as I am, in seeing where the tickets are being written and where the accidents are happening.  So I requested the police department to forward the traffic citations and accidents on specific streets in town. 

I-270:              144 Accidents     2,729 moving citations    18.95 citations per accident

I-64/40            174 Accidents     2,367 moving citations     13.6 citations per accident

Mo 141             55 Accidents       954 moving citations      17.35 citations per accident 

Total on divided limited access highways:

                       373 Accidents     6,050 moving citations     16.22 citations per accident

Ladue Road       7 Accidents            5 moving citations       00.71 citations per accident

Conway Rd       7 Accidents           17 moving citations      02.43 citations per accident

Woods Mill     26 Accidents          83 moving citations       03.19 citations per accident        

Bopp Road        0 Accidents          20 moving citations       n/a

Ballas Road     91 Accidents         91 moving citations        01.00 citations per accident

Clayton Rd      77 Accidents       419 moving citations        05.44 citations per accident

Topping Rd      1 Accident           27  moving citations        27.00 citations per accident

Mason Road   13 Accidents      141   moving citations       10.84 citations per accident

Mason Road*   2  Accidents          5 moving citations          02.50 citations per accident

*From Clayton Road to Southern City Limits     

MOVING CITATIONS PER DAY:

I-270                7.5 citations per day

I-64/40             6.5 citations per day

Mo 141            2.6 citations per day

Ladue Rd         0.01 citations per day

Conway Rd      0.46 citations per day

Woods Mill      0.23 citations per day

Bopp Rd           0.55 citations per day

Ballas Road     0.25 citations per day

Clayton Road  1.14 citations per day

Topping Rd     0.07 citations per day

Mason Road    0.38 citations per day

Mason Road*  0.01 citations per day

* From Clayton Road to Southern City Limits

When we last checked traffic stats, it was the middle of August.  At that time, the T&C Police issued less than 1 citation a day on Clayton Road.  I started to check these stats when, residents along Clayton Road complained about a lack of enforcement by the police and an increase in traffic.  I made a complaint to the police department for more enforcement on our arterial roads and less on the Interstate.  As a result the number of citations issued along the 4-mile long section of Clayton Road with six stop lights went from 0.96 citations a day to 1.14.  That is an amazingly low number considering the amount of traffic on Clayton Road in 2008.  

Through the middle of August, there were only two traffic citations on the very dangerous section of Mason Road, south past Queeny Park to the southern city limits.  In the last four months of 2008, Town and Country police added three more citations. I have looked at this stretch of road and found at least three good places to clock vehicles and watch for drivers crossing the center line.  While you certainly can not find as many violators as quickly as you would on the interstate, the residents in subdivisions along Mason Road would appreciate the effort. Since Mason Road is too dangerous to walk, does not have sidewalks, you would think this road would be a priority for the police. 

The number of speeders cited on Topping hardly corresponds with the number of drivers grossly exceeding the speed limit, that I observe. Our residents who walk and run along Topping, I am sure would agree.  0.07 citations a day is a remarkable lack of effort. 

Now how about the folks in Ward 4?  Traffic violators on Conway and Ladue Road in Town and Country apparently have pretty much a free pass.  Of course the speed limit on Ladue at 45 mph means a speeder would have to be doing 55 mph to get a citation.           

How about Ballas Road?  Sure the area around Hwy 64/40 is crowded and, it is hard to find speeders, but the rolling pavement with blind hillcrests from Des Peres to Clayton Road is open, with lots of subdivision entrances and driveways.  We are only writing one citation every four days on Ballas.

I don’t want to say we are cherry picking out on the interstates highways, but I will say, we should do a better job of traffic enforcement on our major non-interstate roads.   

POLICE COMMISSION MEETING OR WHERE IS COMMISSIONER GORDON?    The police department presented to the Police Commission  the Harassment and Stalking ordinances revised to mirror the state statues.  This would allow the cops to send people to city court for these offenses instead of state court in Clayton.  Now without researching the cause or effect of having these as ordinances the commissions unanimously recommended that the board pass these ordinances.   This would allow patrol officers and detectives to avoid having to go to Clayton to obtain charges and to testify in court. 

Here is the problem…are these offenses that you really want to have heard in city court?  The state courts can do pre-sentencing backgrounds, provide victim services and have a tougher standard of probation than city courts provide.  Do you really want cases involving stalking handled in city court?

Now the new Harassment law includes harassment by computer messages and text messages.  These could be petty crimes by youngsters that perhaps should be heard in city court.  However, do you really want to convict someone for stalking, give them a cash fine and then give them the opportunity to come back and kill the victim?  The state courts are better equipped to handle these offenses.

TOWN AND COUNTRY THE UNILATERALIST:  Fred Meyalnd-Smith accused me of wanting to be a unilateralist for proposing use of a cell phone while driving a city traffic law violation.  I was told there needed to be a state wide or county wide law, not a city law. 

Well, well, well…now the police want a city law where there is not a state law, or a county wide law.  They want to make possession of shoplifting tools (booster bags,  booster coats and sensor cutters) to be illegal. Actually I do not have a problem with this law.  I have a big problem with the chief of police and some aldermen saying, when it comes to keeping people safe from being injured in auto accidents the city shouldn’t have a city law, if there is not a county or state law.  But when it comes to protecting property it is all right.  Damn…I am much more interested in protecting people from injuries first.      

TRASH:  The trash situation certainly got interesting last week. 

On Monday January 19, Charles Sanders, the owner of one of the Sanders Hauling companies, filed this letter:

   Sanders Hauling

1719 Berkley Avenue

St. Louis, Mo. 63117

314-645-5670

January 18, 2009

Mayor and Board of Aldermen

City of Town and Country

1011 Municipal Center Drive

Town and Country, MO 63131

RE:  Lack of Trash Hauling Policy

Dear Mayor and Alderpersons:

I found that without a trash hauling policy in place and with the Solid Waste Task Force’s current recommendation to have one citywide trash hauler it has been financially unwise for me to upgrade our fleet of trucks and equipment. In late 2008 this uncertainly caused me not purchase a large trash truck that was available outside of Chicago to replace the truck we are currently using.

Sanders Hauling has been serving the citizens of Town and Country for almost 50 years.  We have enjoyed our business and personal relationships developed over those years. However, without a specific policy that will allow our continued operation in place by the end of this winter I will be forced to look for buyers for the company or simply cease operating altogether in late March.       

I appreciate the efforts of Alderman Hoffmann and the kind words from others.  But the lack of getting anything done on this matter has been more than frustrating.  I am 79-years-old.  I have to think about the financial well being of myself and my wife and the safety of my employees. It makes no sense to spend money on expensive maintenance and purchases of new trucks if the city puts me out of business later in 2009. Please have the courtesy of letting me know soon what you intend to do in this matter.  

Yours truly,

Charles Sanders      

(When I cut and pasted the letter I received from city hall it was in PDF format.  The Town and Country date received stamp and the signature would not copy.  If you would like the exact copy I can forward it to you.)

Apparently Mr. Sanders has been able to get something that the mayor suggested on November 8 but never followed up on. You may remember at the November 8 Board of Aldermen meeting, Solid Waste Task Force chairman Steve Fons, presented a “Final Report” to the board of aldermen. It  recommended a single city wide hauler to pick up trash and recycling.   That move would force both Sanders companies out of business.   I brought up that none of the other members of the task force had ever seen the “Final Report” and no one had voted on it.  The mayor refused to accept the report and ordered Fons to hold more meetings especially since half of his task force disagreed with the recommendation.  

Then nothing happened and nothing happened.  I wrote a resolution for the task force which could also be used for a bill to change the current trash ordinance.  It would require rear-yard pick up. Subdivisions as a whole, would be able to opt out.  Additionally, the director of public works would  assign specific days for trash pick up in neighborhoods so trash and recycling would not be out on the streets five days a week, but only two days a week. The resolution also had a recommendation to cap the number of hauler licenses at five.  

I sent my resolution to the Solid Waste Task Force members trying to urge another meeting or, to get co-sponsors for a bill at the regular meetings. Nothing happened.  

Then Mr. Sanders’ letter arrived and finally something happened. 

I responded by forwarding this letter to people who have contacted me about the trash situation and lack of anything being accomplished by the Solid Waste Task Force, one person who wrote the mayor contacted me and said the mayor called him and claimed Mr. Sanders was being manipulated.   I just can not see Mr. Sanders allowing anyone to tell him what to do.  

THINGS ARE PICKING UP:  The trash issue and the lack of action by the Solid Waste Task Force got interesting at the Monday January 26, 2009 Board of Alderman meeting. A Solid Waste Task Force meeting was scheduled afterwards.  

Normally all items for discussion on the Aldermanic agenda need to be filed with the city clerk by 12 noon on the Wednesday before the meeting.  However the mayor can add any item to the agenda as an emergency. 

As the Board of Alderman work session between 6 and 7 o’clock was coming to an end, Mayor Dalton announced that he had a resolution for the board to consider.

The mayor said the resolution was in response to the letter filed with the city by Mr. Sanders.  Mayor Dalton said that due to the inaction of a city committee the incorrect impression has been given to certain people including contractors (meaning Mr. Sanders), which he wanted to correct. 

The resolution has the usual number of whereas…some of them claimed the members of the Solid Waste Task Force did hard and diligent work.  (Claims that I take exception to… since Chairman Steve Fons never seemed to have a clue on how to run a meeting,  what exactly was on the agenda, how to be courteous to fellow aldermen or, to members of the public who spoke before the task force.)

The mayor’s resolution had three parts.  Section 1 said, “No change in the City’s policies or practices regarding the contracting and/or licensing of solid waste management service vendors citywide or by ward shall be made or implemented at this time. 

Section 2 read,  “The policy of the City of Town and Country regarding solid waste management and disposal shall be the same as that currently incorporated and set forth in the city ordinances and code. “

And Section 3, “The Solid Waste Task Force, having completed as much or its work in this area as possible and appropriate at this time, is hereby dissolved.”

At the work session Steve Fons the chairman of the Solid Waste Task Force complained that the task force should not be disbanded.  Nancy Avioli and I commented that we thought we could come up with a solution in the form of a resolution.  Everyone was talking about residents having a choice of haulers.   It was now 7:10PM, and the mayor ended discussion at the work session. We went to the regular Board Meeting.

While walking to the board room, I learned Phil Behnen was completely surprised about the mayor’s resolution, Steve Fons knew about it in advance, and  Nancy Avioli said it was the first she had heard about it.  The mayor, who claims to lead by consensus, avoided notifying the majority of the board members of his resolution.  Hey we all have e-mail and phones. The reason all items are supposed to be submitted the Wednesday before a meeting is so we can study the material.  If someone is going to submit an agenda item late, they should at least e-mail it to the rest of the board, even if it is a few hours before the meeting.     

During the meeting a number of residents arrived concerning specifically about the trash issue, despite the falling sleet and snow.  Ron Waters, from Mason Valley, spoke about the need to give the residents a choice to hire their own hauler and, for the city not to force either of the Sanders companies out of business by issuing a city wide contract. 

At about 7:30 Mr. and Mrs. Sanders arrived, as did Bill Waeckerle, John and Pat Ackerman, and Tom Keeline all from Thornhill Estates.  

At the end of the regular Board of Alderman meeting the mayor got Alderwoman Lynn Wright to introduce his resolution.  The mayor’s opening remarks were the same as the ones he made in the work session.   

During debate Fred Meyland-Smith and Jon Benigas said that we should not go back to the place we were before the Solid Waste Task Force was formed. There were still issues such as, truck traffic in subdivisions and trash out in neighborhoods five days a week. 

I said the resolution doesn’t ease any concerns Mr. Sanders has over the likely hood of the city discontinuing his livelihood, especially since two aldermen already said we need changes.  I previously sent a message to Mr. Sanders that he should expect more uncertainty.  And we needed an ordinance spelling out trash rules.  

At this point the mayor jumped in with raised voice and said any alderman could introduce a bill concerning trash at any time.  The resolution was just to show Mr. Sanders his business was not in jeopardy.  

Now John Ackerman walked up to the podium and addressed the board…which was pretty cool since this debate was not open to public comment.  John said Sanders had been providing good service for years, deserved not to having anything hanging over his head that could end his business, and the Board needed to do something to be sure that didn’t happen.  He added that he did not appreciate the Board of Aldermen taking away his ability to hire or fire a trash hauler. 

Back to me.  I responded that I felt the resolution was incorrect when it claimed the Solid Waste Task Force did their best efforts…because we didn’t.  We agreed the small businesses should be able to compete by bidding, by wards and then, changed it to a city wide contract on a vote taken when a member was out of town.   I did agree that the Task Force should be disbanded but asked if that was immediately or after the scheduled Task Force meeting  after the board meeting. 

Then the mayor asked, “There is a Solid Waste Task Force meeting after this one?”  

The resolution was continued to the next Board meeting in February.

ON TO THE SOLID WASTE TASK FORCE MEETING:  20 minutes after the board meeting ended, the Solid Waste Meeting began.  Steve Fons started by saying he didn’t think we should have a meeting since the Director of Public Works was not there (he was plowing snow) nor the trash consultant. 

He then said, another reason not to hold the meeting was because the director of public works was not there to take minutes.  Everyone just sighed and some of us rolled our eyes.  He then looked at Nancy Avioli and asked if she was gong to take the minutes.  (The question had that…since you are a woman, are you going to take the notes?…feeling)  Nancy gave Fons a death look and I piped in that I would take the minutes.    

He then told his version of the history of the trash study which each of the other members completely disagreed with.  Fons said a single trash truck is the same as 500 cars driving on a side street. He said, Mr. Sanders had said, he would refuse to bid or put up a performance bond.  (He never made any such statement to anyone at the city concerning this issue.  He did 11-years ago when the city was considering a city wide bid, but not to anyone currently working for the city or to any elected official.)

Fons said our consultant recommended having a single city wide contract. The trash contractor would allow Sanders to be a sub-contractor or allow Sanders to continue to serve his existing customers and that is how the board voted. 

He said our survey only had a 60% return on people’s opinions about trash service and, we should not decide anything until there is a 100% return.  (Honest…he said this.)  

Fons then said that according to articles in the paper (he was referring to Sylvester Brown’s two columns and not articles) that Mr. Sanders would not put up a performance bond.  During his rambling inaccurate speech, Fons was receiving what appeared to be death rays from the eyes of Mr. Sanders.  I suggested we should allow Mr. Sanders speak for himself.   

Charlie came up and said he told the reporter (Brown) that he didn’t see why he should have to put up a performance bond with the city since the city is not paying him.  He added that it would be impossible for him to give 800 customers a performance bond.  

I then was able to speak and told Fons that long ago I asked for a source and a citation on the formula that one trash truck equals 500 cars driving on a road.  Both the consultant and the director of public works could not provide one. I asked them to stop referring to it. Now Fons starts acting like it is a fact.  

I then said that neither of the two Sanders companies had any guarantee that a city wide contractor would want Sanders as a sub or that Sanders would want to be sub.  By grandfathering in Sanders with his existing clients, we would be slowly killing his company because it could not grow and would lose customers every time someone died or moved. I closed that we needed to pass a proposal of a bill to be sent to the Board of Aldermen. 

At this point Mr. Sanders said he would not be a sub contractor because he believed the sub was the first to get squeezed if there were money problems and he still had employees to pay and equipment to keep up. 

Phil Behnen then said after the 2-1 vote, while I was out of town, to go a single city wide contract, he received so much input that he realized he was wrong.  

Nancy Avioli then said she voted against a city wide contract because she had been contacted by so many residents that wanted to simply be able to hire their own trash hauler and many who spoke highly of the work of the Sanders.

Nancy continued that a 60% return is considered an excellent sample and that Fons is living in a fantasy world thinking he could get a 100% return on anything. 

Alderman Meyland-Smith wanted to talk…and that is always good for 10 minutes or more.   Fred stated that he was all for resident’s choice and said on his street everyone uses a curb side pick up service except three people, who use Sanders.  Fred asked why my plan required a rear-yard pickup with an opt-out for curb side by the subdivision’s board of trustees.  The explanation was simple, it was impossible to enforce the curb side with a rear yard pick up opt-out.  This was also the view of the police chief/city administrator and the public works director. 

Fred then suggested that only one trash company per subdivision provide curb side and only one provide rear yard for people who want that.  Several of us then pointed that Fred had just eliminated the option of choice. 

THANK GOD FOR WITNESSES:  We finally got around to listening to citizens who wanted to speak.  Many people I am sure when I write about past meetings with Steve Fons thought I was exaggerating.  Tonight there were lots of witnesses. 

John Ackerman wanted to cover two points.  First John said Mr. Sanders had a cash performance bond with him.  If he didn’t perform he wouldn’t receive his cash.   John went onto to talk about how one trash truck picking up trash in a subdivision would take longer than several trucks doing the same task.  While he attempted to make this simple point, he was interrupted constantly by Fons.  Then John said his background was construction and how a single 20-ton trash truck did not have that big of an impact on a street.  At this point Fons shouted at him that he didn’t know what he was talking about. 

Next Tom Keeline was trying to make a point that if Fons wanted to allow just one hauler to keep trucks off of streets, why doesn’t he also force residents to choose just on lawn care company to reduce the amount of trucks or pick Dish TV or Charter cable to keep down the number of trucks.  Fons now was shouting that Tom didn’t make sense. Of course Tom made perfect sense.  

Former alderman Tim Welby (and soon to be an alderman again as he filed for the 2009 election and is unopposed) was now standing in the back of the room signaling his buddy Fons to tone it down.  Fons was missing Tim’s attempt to help. 

Fons then interrupted two other people. 

THE SHOW MUST GO ON:  Fons then tried to end the meeting.  I told him that for 30 minutes I had been trying to introduce a resolution and he kept ignoring me.  I added he did not have a second to end the meeting and that I moved to present a resolution.  Before Steve could say anything Nancy Avioli seconded my motion and I read the resolution. 

The resolution stated that the city would require rear-yard only trash pick up unless a subdivision’s trustees notified the city they would opt out for curb side pick up.  Either haulers or residents could be ticketed for violating the ordinance. 

People living on a major road had to have rear yard pickup to avoid street blockage and having motorists attempt to pass stopped trash trucks on two lane roads.  The director of public works could allow a waiver allowing trash pick up at the curb if he determined no safety issues existed due to stopped trash trucks. 

The resolution passed 3-0 with Fons refusing to vote. 

A second resolution was offered requiring the director of public works to designate specific trash and recycling days for specific subdivisions to reduce the number of days trash trucks were driving into neighborhoods. 

Fons voted for this one and it passed 4-0.  

The meeting then adjourned. 

After the meeting a couple of us and a number of residents commented how embarrassing the show Fons put on was and his inability to run a meeting, plus how nasty he was. 

WHAT’S NEXT:  The trash situation is not yet a done deal.  I will be writing up the bill to make it an ordinance.  Then it has to be read at the February 9th meeting and then have a second reading and a vote on February 23.  If I introduced the bill as the only sponsor there would automatically be two or three votes against.  Luckily Phil and Nancy agreed to co-sponsor it and their names will be on it ahead of mine. 

If it passes, I would think Mr. Sanders would have no worry about being forced out of business and residents would not have to worry about being forced to change trash haulers.          

My take on the whole process:  It was a disaster.  If it was not for Mr. Sanders’ letter this would not have come to head as it did.  Frankly I think the mayor made a mistake putting Fons in charge of the committee.  When it became apparent that the task force’s recommendation was not the opinion of the majority, the mayor should have taken the ball and forced the issue to an end with purposed legislation allowing choice of haulers.  Instead he told Fons to hold another meeting.  Fons ignored the mayor’s request while the mayor told public groups he would veto any bill that took away resident’s choice of haulers.  In other words nothing moved forward. 

This was a very good example on how citizens contacting elected officials with comments were heard.  I heard them loud and clear from the very early days of the task Force.  So did Nancy Avioli, who said she was overwhelmed with the citizen comments she received. Phil Behnen changed his mind after being contacted be citizens this fall.  The mayor realized something had to be done and wrote a resolution based on the number of calls and e-mails he received. The only person who was blind to the public’s opinion was Mr. Fons.      

THE LONGVIEW ADD ONS:  Here are the newest add-ons for Longview Farmhouse addition:

Architect fees                                   $6,111.02

Office Furniture                            $16,208.00 

Shelving and racks                             $174.26 

Now I posted $17,000 for office furniture back in a November newsletter.  I hope this is just a duplicate.  But regardless, the fact is we have 2 ½ people on the books for the parks department, including the director.  (Currently we just have the director.) Okay that is $5,400 per person in office furniture.  Pretty sweet

.    

THE SPECIAL WEBSITE:  On our current list of bills is $118.80 for Parks website hosting.  Hey just a minute…Parks has its own section on our REGIS based city website AND THEY HAVE ANOTHER SITE?  Yep…tandccityparks.org.  When I have tried to access tandccityparks.org…I don’t get anything.   Actually I don’t have to try it.  There is a link for the parks department section on our regular website.  That also comes up with nothing. 

I asked parks Director Anne Nixon about this, she was aware the “other parks site” was not working.  I then asked Anne why did the Parks Department need two websites, when all the other departments did not.  Her reply said it all… “The Conservation Commission had someone design the “other site” and wanted it.”  I told Anne she did not need to explain further.  The Conservation Commission has no idea or concern that we are in a RECESSION.  They think all the parks and storm water sales tax is earmarked to them and The Parks and Trails Commission.  Some of them believe that the city will not need any storm water projects in the future.  Their recommendation went to the Board of Aldermen and no one challenged it.  Once again this is stupid and wasteful.       

HERE IS A GOOD ONE:  We paid $105 for Jordon Geist annual dues with the International Society of Arborists on December 16, 2008 while he was in the process to quit his position as our Park Technician and be hired as a probationary police officer.   This makes no sense to me whatsoever.  Apparently some of the staff at city hall do not believe in the concept of $100 here, $150 there, and $200 somewhere else eventually adds up to real money.  In this case, neither the police department nor Jordan, told the park director or the budget director to hold off on the check for a few weeks. 

I am told that Jordan did not express interest in the police position until December 15.  That alone is remarkable,  the hiring process was shortened to three weeks (including a period when the mayor had closed city hall for two additional days and the city administrator gave staff two additional ½-days off. Normally a speedy process for a cop position would take three months and most are longer.  A background investigation by a detective plus his written report takes three weeks or longer.  I know…I used to do them.  Just because we have a current city employee from another city department who has an excellent job performance is no reason why a normal thorough background investigation should not be done for a police position.  Now Jordan expressed interest in the job on December 15.  He was hired on January 9.  That would be 25 actual days.  But counting weekends, Christmas and New Years holidays, plus the two extra days off given by the mayor and the two ½-days off given by the city administrator that means a detective had 14 days to do a background investigation and write a report on Jordan.   Pretty remarkable!  I always considered myself a hard worker, but I don’t think I could have turned that around that fast, unless that was my primary task over two weeks.  I know I have never done one that fast.    

Again, this is not a jab at Jordan.  Good for him getting a new higher paying job.  However it is the first time in 20 years that Town and Country did not hire someone who was already trained and with several years experience. Instead we are paying an untrained person’s salary and tuition to attend the police academy for 8 months.  

Also when investing almost a year’s salary to send someone to a police academy, departments used to require the employee to sign a contract. If they left the city commencing 3-years after the training, they would have to pay a prorated amount of training costs back to the city.  Town and Country Police department did not do this.  I say this because we already provided Jordan with special education and training as an arborist in the last year which we will not be receiving any benefit           

YOU SAY POTATO AND I SAY SPUD:  I discovered $660 for employee photos on the warrant list.  I questioned, couldn’t a staff member take the photos? I was told by a member of the police command staff that the officer photos needed to be updated as some were 10-years-old.  These photos are on the wall in the lobby.  He added that they were also used for press releases.  The $660 was for two days work by a professional portrait photographer.  He went on to say that they city has several officers trained in crime scene photography but no one in portrait photography. 

Well that is simply not true.  All the officers are regularly taking portrait photos.  They are more commonly known as MUGSHOTS!  The concept is not much different for photos of officers in dress uniforms.  You have a stationary camera.  You have the officers sit or stand in the same pose and you snap the photo.  YOU THEN SAVE $660.

I worked in six different law enforcement jobs for little departments, medium departments and very large governments.  They have been affluent areas, not so affluent areas and extremely affluent areas.  All of them took a photo of me.  None of them hired a professional photographer to do it. 

I think some of our staff has been drinking this Town and Country prestigious/pretentious Kool-Aid.

I mean when I went through the police academy in 1974, the St. Louis PD and many other departments took two photographs of an officer.   One was in a suit and tie, and the other was in uniform.  Five years later if the officer was a hero the department released the uniform photo to the press.  However if five years later the officer is indicted for some crime, the department issued the photo of the officer in civilian attire to the press.  None of those photos were taken by a portrait photographer. 

I brought this up at the Board of Aldermen meeting, reminding the staff that we are currently in a RECESSION!  Perhaps thinking before spending $660 for a job the staff could easily do would be a good idea. 

THE NEVER ENDING SITE PLAN: It had been two weeks since the bills to extend another three years, the site plan approvals for empty lots in the Maryville Centre (which would extend the original approval granted by Planning and Zoning and the Board of Aldermen in 2001 to 11 years), and the Savvis Center (which would extend that original plan approval to nine years).

As I wrote in the last newsletter, these decade long delays seem to go against the point of having specific plans approved.  I contacted one current member of the P&Z Board who has been serving a couple of years.  He stated he thought during this economy it was good to have “shovel ready” projects ready to go. 

Then I contacted the three members of Planning and Zoning that actually heard the original presentations and expressed my concerns.  Without specifically identifying them here are their responses:

John, I`m in agreement with you. They need to start over when they are ready to act. We`ve been very lenient with Maryville Centre.

John,

Thanks for your inquiry and diligence. My feeling is that these approvals should  not be extended over long periods. Five years should be maximum. This should be ample time for a project to be developed. Things change over time (i.e. people, neighbors, environment, ownership, developer, surrounding development, community needs for services, as well as  city planning, leadership, finances, etc. Our city deserve a fresh look at projects on a regular basis to evaluate the situation at the time. If the plan is proper it will be approved under our then current ordinances.

I don’t believe other cities let these approvals carry forward indefinitely. This would be something to ask Sharron to evaluate.

Hope these thoughts are helpful.

I would tend to agree.  While I understand that the current economy has curtailed projects, six to eight years is sufficient time for a developer to decide whether to proceed on a matter.  I would favor having the developer return to P & Z for a review to determine whether a proposed project is still satisfactory as far as the city is concerned.

Some odd things occurred before the meeting, including some downright misdirection applied to me by using false information. 

Here is how I described my vote on the two bills in an e-mail sent back to the three members of P&Z:

          Minutes before the meeting last night I was contacted by the Ward 4 Alderman Phil Behnen.  I was previously aware that Scott Trade was looking for property at these locations and other properties as they want to either move to a larger campus or start buying up buildings near their current location in unicorp St. Louis Co between T&C and Des Peres. 

 

Phil also said the Rawlings had moved out of the Maryville after they were bought.  (I was a little surprised to hear this, since Rawlings is an old line St. Louis Company and anything involving them would generate some press either in the business pages or on the sports page.)

 

Phil pushed how this was important as Scott not having a clear path to purchase the land will look somewhere else.  Phil said we need to pass an ordinance to limit the number of extensions that can be given.  (I asked Phil if he had prepared a bill to that effect and of course he had not.) 

 

I called Rawlings on Tuesday and spoke to a corporate officer.  She stated that not only are they not moving they are adding an additional 10,000 square feet of office space. I did not mis-hear Mr. Behnen as Sharon Rothmel had been told the same thing. 

 

During the work session I mentioned that I planned to read into the record the comments of three members of P&Z who voted on the original site plans many years ago and how they were all against extensions.  This brought Phil, Jon Benigas, Steve Fons, Nancy Avioli and the mayor to all comment to the opposite position.  Of course Fred does not comment...he goes beyond commenting and he brought up how my e-mail to survey the P&Z members that he has seen was slanted and bias.  (I thought I gave my opinion or concern and asked for yours...but Fred as he often does, saw it another way.)      

 

A representative of Duke Realty was in the room and said that having to go back to P&Z would be a concern for a purchaser. 

 

In the regular meeting, I read you comments in the record and Fred than responded that it was inappropriate to waste the P&Z Board's time and busy agenda by forcing already approved projects to go back to P&Z. 

 

The concerns of the flat economy and our projected revenue loss in the next few years, caused me to vote for the extension, but I did it holding my nose. A day later I have some regrets...after calling Rawlings. 

 

At some point I would like to introduce a bill to only allow one 3-year or 4-year extension to approved plans.  Any comments about this or assistance in doing the draft bill would be appreciated as would at least one P&Z member to speak on behalf of the bill when it is before the Board of Aldermen. 

 

Thanks for your help.

 

John Hoffmann    

 

 

Now I like Phil Behnen, but I sure did not trust his information.  I called him the next day after fact checking the incorrect information (do you notice how I am learning not to use words like lie or false?).  He apologized and indicated he got his information about Rawlings from a real estate agent.  Of course the corporate officer at Rawlings seemed ticked. Rightly she raised concerns over an elected official making statements concerning the company that are not true.     

CITIZEN COMMENT:  Well, Mariette Palmer led off the regular meeting by reading her comments that included that I should be forced to provide this newsletter to anyone on demand.  She then went on to complain about what was written in the last newsletter.  Soooooo…she is apparently receiving the newsletter.  Mariette has apparently lost focus of the first amendment.  It provides us the right to speak.  It also allows us the right not to talk to certain people, unless we are under subpoena.  Subpoena power is something that she has not been given to date.  

THE REST WAS BROILER PLATE:  The rest of topics at the meeting that we have not already covered were mundane bills passed for street repairs, engineering contracts and the tree survey for later in 2009.  

MEET SENATOR BOND:  Or at least Lane Koch, the manager of Kit Bond’s Clayton office.  This was a chance for citizens to come to city hall and ask questions or voice concerns with a staffer for Sen. Bond.  Ms. Koch has been with Sen. Bond 2 ½ years, serving one year in DC and 1 ½ years back here.  For a youngster she was very well versed and had the lingo down like she was a 10-veteran on the Hill. 

However, after a full day of snow on Tuesday, the Wednesday January 28th meeting drew exactly three.  Three alderpersons showed, Fred Meyland-Smith, Lynn Wright and me.  I brought a letter from a resident on Middlebury Lane concerning the sound wall issue, where all subdivisions along 141 from Highway 44 to Highway 40/I-64 got sound walls except subdivisions along a very short section in Town and Country.  I discussed the issue with Ms. Koch and then began comparing notes with her on her one-year in DC.

Fred meanwhile brought up the subject of a pending Federal legislation to force ammunition manufacturers to place coding on bullets and shell casings to allow them to be traced by the police to an original purchaser.  Fred was against this.    

THE RACE:

Through the kindest of contributors, including some readers of this newsletter, The Committee to Elect John Hoffmann has received 10% of our estimated budget for the campaign for mayor. Two months and week to ago to get the other 90%.  I was planning for 30% coming from my own pocket.

I plan to start walking neighborhoods in the next week.  Not only do I hope to contact a number of residents, I also hope to lose 20 pounds like I did last year campaigning.  

Anyone willing to put up a yard sign or help by talking to neighbors please let me know.   
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